

# ASSESSMENT OF EMPLOYEE PROMOTION PRACTICES

AT COMMERCIAL BANK OF ETHIOPIA (CBE)

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$ 

YISHAK MAHDER

ID No: SGS/0204/2008A

ADVISOR: ABRARAW CHANE (PHD)

JUNE, 2017

ADDIS ABABA, ETHIOPIA

# ASSESSMENT OF EMPLOYEE PROMOTION PRACTICES

# AT COMMERCIAL BANK OF ETHIOPIA (CBE)

BY

## YISHAK MAHDER

ID No: SGS/0204/2008A

## ADVISOR: ABRARAW CHANE (PHD)

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO ST.MARY'S UNIVERSITY

COLLEGE, SCHOOL OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL

FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE

OF MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

JUNE, 2017

ADDIS ABABA, ETHIOPIA

## ST MARY'S UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF GRADUATE STUDIES

## MASTER'S PROGRAM IN BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

## ASSESSMENT OF EMPLOYEE PROMOTION PRACTICES

## AT COMMERCIAL BANK OF ETHIOPIA (CBE)

## **BY YISHAK MAHDER**

# APPROVED BY BOARD OF EXAMINERS

**DEAN, GRADUATE STUDIES** 

**RESEARCH ADVISOR** 

INTERNAL EXAMINER

EXTERNAL EXAMINER

SIGNATURE

SIGNATURE

SIGNATURE

SIGNATURE

# **ENDORSEMENT**

This thesis has been submitted to St.Mary's university, school of graduate studies for examination with my approval as a university advisor.

Name

Signature

St. Mary's university, Addis Ababa June, 2017

# DECLARATION

I, Yishak Mahder hereby declare that "the assessment of employee promotion practice: At commercial bank of Ethiopia<sup>'</sup> is my own work, prepared under guidance of ABERARAW CHANE (PhD). All sources of material used for the research have been duly acknowledged.

Full name: Yishak Mahder Tsegaye

signature\_\_\_\_\_

date\_\_\_\_\_

Advisor: ABRARAW CHANE(PHD)

Signature\_\_\_\_\_

Date\_\_\_\_\_

ST MARY UNIVERSITY,

ADDIS ABABA, ETHIOPIA

# **Table of Contents**

# Pages

Table of Contentsi
Acknowledgementsv
Acronyms vi
List of tables and figures vii
Abstract
CHAPTER ONE1
1.1 Background of the Organization1
1.2 Background of the study1
1.3 Statement of the problem
1.4 Research question
1.5 Objectives of the study5
1.5.1 General objective
1.5.2 Specific Objectives
1.6 Significance of the study
1.7 Scope and Limitation of the study
1.8 Definition of terms
1.9 Organization of the study7
CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW	
2.1 Definition and Concept of Promotion	
2.2. Reasons for promoting employee	9
2.2.1. Business Growth	9
2.2.2. Effective Performance	9
2.2.3 To Retain an Employee	
2.3 The responsible body for promotion	
2.4. Who is the right person for promotion?	
2.5. Promotion policy	
2.6. Promotion Program and Procedure	11
2.6.1. Formulation of Promotion policy	
2.6.2. Promotion Channels	
2.6.3. Promotion Appraisals	
2.6.4. Centralized Records	
2.7. Basis of employee Promotion	13
2.7.1 Seniority as a basis	
2.7.2 Merit as a basis	
2.7.3. Both Seniority and Merit together as basis	
2.8 Types of Promotions	15
2.8.1. Up or Out Promotion	

2.8.2. Dry promotion	16
2.8.3 Paper promotion	16
2.9 How is merit measured?	17
2.10 Employee promotion and its negative effects	17
2.11 Consequences of Promotion	18
2.11.1 Job satisfaction	18
2.11.2 Earnings Structure, Training, and Supervision	18
2.11.3 Subsequent Job Attachment	19
2.12 Advantage and disadvantage of promotion	19
2.12.1 Advantages of internal employee promotion	19
2.12.2 Disadvantages of internal employee promotion	20
2.13 Ways of minimizing the disadvantages of internal promotion	21
2.14 Factors that are affecting internal employee promotion	21
2.15 How to promote without bias	21
2.16 Empirical Review	21
2.17 Conceptual Framework	24
CHAPTER THREE	25
RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	25
3.1 Introduction	25
3.2 Research Design	26

3.3 Sample Design and technique	
3.4 Source and Tools of Data Collection	
3.5 Procedures of data collection	
3.6 Method of data analysis	
3.7 Reliability and Validity	
3.8 Ethical consideration	
CHAPTER FOUR	
DATA ANALYSIS AND INTERPRETATION	
4.1 Introduction	
4.2 Data analysis and presentation	
CHAPTER FIVE	
SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
5.1 Summary of findings	
5.2 Conclusions	
5.3 Recommendation	
References	

# Acknowledgements

First of all i would like to thank the GOD. I would also like to express my deepest gratitude for my advisor Dr.Abraraw Chane for his follow up, and invaluable comments throughout conducting this study.

I would also like to express my deepest gratitude for my family and my friends who have been providing me their advice and encouragement always including those hard times.

I also wish to express my deepest gratitude towards the staff of commercial bank of Ethiopia.

# Acronyms

CBE	-Commercial Bank of Ethiopia
SAAD	- South Addis Ababa District
SPSS	- Statistical package for social sciences
CSO	- Customer Service Officer
PMS	- Performance Management System
HRM	- Human Resource Management
HRMP	-Human Resource Management Policy
NIPM	-National Institute of Personnel Management

# List of tables and figures

Table 3.1 Samples taken from branches (under SAAD)	28
Table 3.2 Reliability Analysis of the items	30
Table 4.2.1 Background information of respondents	31
Table 4.2.2 Promotion policy and Procedures.	32
Table 4.2.3 Employees perception regarding internal employee's promotion	37
Table 4.2.4 Promotion bases of internal employee promotion	40
Table 4.2.5 Respondents' view on problems of internal employee promotion	.42
Figure 2.1 Conceptualization Model	25

#### Abstract

This study was designed to assess employee promotion practices in Commercial Bank of Ethiopia South Addis District. Those assessed under employee promotion practices are policy and procedures of the bank, bases of promotion, employee perception and major problems of promotion practices. Both qualitative and quantitative research designs were used in the study. Data were collected through questionnaire. The sampling techniques employed to collect primary information were convenience sampling techniques, stratify sampling techniques and simple random sampling techniques. The samples of population were South Addis under Addis Ababa city. Accordingly the dada gathered was analyzed using descriptive statistics. The finding reveals that internal promotion examination contents are relevant for the employees current job position, the bank promotes and fills vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist and the vacancy circulars are timely distributed as stated in Human Resource Management policy and procedures. However, it has a problem like the Bank did not encourage the employees using competency and fitness to the post and the employees are not eligible for promotion after one year of service as stated in the Human Resource Management policy and procedures of the Bank. Employees have an awareness about promotion opportunities in the Bank and the promotion exam are related to the job position they applied. But the employees perceived that promotion paths are not clearly stated, there is no equal chance during the promotion and after the exam they did not get the feedback. The bank is mostly used seniority based promotion practices. But the employees are chosen to apply both competency and seniority based promotion practices. The major problems of employee promotion practices are lack of clear and transparency of promotion practices. According to the researcher recommendation as stated in Human Resource Management promotion policy and procedures the Bank must implement the encouragement of employees through competency and fitness to the post in to reality. The bank should be promoting the employees by using both competency and seniority based promotion practice with a support of performance and educational background of employees. Commercial Bank of Ethiopia should increase the awareness of middle and line managers about the Bank's promotion policy and procedures in the course of executing promotion practices in order to minimize personal biasness and lack of uniformity since its process has been carried out in a decentralized ways.

Keywords: Employee, Promotion, Commercial bank of Ethiopia.

## CHAPTER ONE

#### INTRODUCTION

## 1.1 Background of the Organization

CBE is the leading bank in Ethiopia, established in 1942 and pioneer to introduce modern banking to the country. It has more than 1100 branches all over the country and more than 13 million account holders. CBE also the leading African bank with assets of 384.6 billion Birr as on June 30th 2016. Due to hardworking of the employee the profit of the bank for 2015/2016 was around 14 billion birr.

CBE combines a wide capital base with more than 25000 employees. The employees are the most valuable asset of any organization. Without the proper handling of its employees, it is hard for any organization to realize its short and long term objectives and goals.

### 1.2 Background of the Study

Promotion is one of the sensitive issues in every employee's life. Through promotion an employee can get recognition of his or her performance and is motivated to continue in this way. According to (Pigors and Myers,1971) promotion is an advancement of an employee to better job, better in terms of greater responsibilities, more prestige or status, greater skill and specially increased rate of salary.

Promotion can be used as an incentive tool. It is a way of rewarding the employees for meeting the organizational goals thus it serves as a mean of synchronizing organizational goals with personal goals (Lazear,1981). According to (Rosen, 1982) the deciding factor for the position of any individual in the hierarchy is his talent, higher the level of talent in any individual higher will be his position in the hierarchy. Promotion has its importance due to the fact that it carries with it a significant change in the wage package of an employee (Murphy, 1985). Thus, a raise in salary indicates the value of promotion (Baker,1994).

Promotion follows a defined set pattern which is outlined in the employment bond (Doeringer and piore, 1971). In this highly competitive corporate world, promotion can help the competing firms to trace the most productive participant of one organization to be worth hiring for another organization (Bernhardt and Scones, 1993). In such a way the promotion highlights an employee in the external environment and realizes his worth in the internal environment.

According to (Carmichael, 1983) promotion enhances the yield of an organization when an employee climbs a promotion ladder on the basis of his seniority and resultantly he gets an increased wage rate. However, according to (Baker, 1988), promotion does not consider to be an incentive device, thus the optimal results cannot be generated by promoting the employee in the organization. There is a more failure rate when the employees are hired externally than when they are promoted internally (Radford, 2001).

The impact of wage raise, a result of promotion, is found to be more significant than fixed income on job satisfaction (Clark and Oswald, 1996). According to (Shields and Ward, 2001) the employees who are dissatisfied with the opportunity available for promotion show a greater intension to leave the organization. (Pergamit and Veum, 1999) established that greater the chances of promotion higher will be the job satisfaction of employees.

Apart from job satisfaction, the employee satisfaction is determined by satisfaction with promotion. When employees perceive that there are golden chances for promotion they feel satisfied for the respective place in the organization. Promotional opportunities have a moderate impact on job satisfaction. A promotion to a higher level in an organization typically involves positive changes, supervision, job content and pay. Jobs that are at the higher level of an organization usually provide employees with more freedom, more challenging work assignments and high salary. (De Souza, 2002).

In any country, banking sector plays a vital role for overall development of primary and industrial sectors. The employees in banking company take painful effort to deliver the multiple needs of its customers. Banking industry is still emerging industry in our country; the entry of private banks laid foundation stone and passed a mile journey from its start.

When we come to CBE, the employee promotion practices are faced a problem as evidenced by the related studies conducted by Amdemariam, (2013), Yirdaw, (2012) and Zerabruk, (2011). Considering the result showed by the studies, this study is intended to assess the employee promotion practice of CBE with the Bank's policy and procedures, employees perception of promotion practices, bases of promotion practice and major problems and ways of overcoming those problems.

In general, the purpose of the study is to assess the practice of employee promotion in commercial bank of Ethiopia.

#### **1.3 Statement of the problem**

Organization are said to be efficient when they drive maximum output from the available resources. Although an organization possesses many of the assets but employees are considered to be the most valuable asset of any organization. Non-human resources become effective for an organization only with the help of labor force (employees). In the present world of globalization, a competent work force is believed to be a competitive edge for any firm. To be successful in the corporate world, the companies need to have a highly motivated, loyal and satisfied workforce. This is achieved through understanding and application of all the ingredients necessary for enhancing the satisfaction level of employees. The business of today faces a threat of uncertainty and changes. To overcome the fear of employees' turnover the organizations are working hard to retain their valuable employees. An important factor for enhancing the job satisfaction of employees can be promotion. Employees are supposed to be satisfied with their work when they consider themselves to be a productive part of the organization. Employees can derive such satisfaction when organizations realize their worth by promoting them to a place of greater authority and control. (Asvir, Naveed, Ahmed and Fatima, 2011).

According to Dessler, (2008) in any organization or industry employees are play a key role in continuous and sustainable development of an organization or any other industry. So organizations need to craft strong policies and procedures of employee promotion in order to

enhance their morale and performance. And also they must be happy with the general environment of the organization about employment promotion practice.

The organizations that are promoted the employees solely on the bases of seniority have a positive effect and also it is the cause of negative result; when we see it separately the advantages of this are relatively easy to measure, simple to understand and operate, reduces labor turnover and provides sense of satisfaction to senior employees. It has also certain disadvantages: beyond a certain age a person may not learn, performance and potential of an employee is not recognized, it kills ambition and great energy or enthusiasm to improve performance.

The organizations that are promoted the employees solely on the bases of merit also have a positive and negative effect on the employees of the organizations; when we see it separately the advantages are motivates competent employees to work hard, helps to maintain efficiency by recognizing talent and performance. It also has the disadvantages like: difficulty in judging merit, merit indicates past achievement, may not denote future potential and old employees feel insecure.

Employee promotion policy and procedures are not simple to implement on different organizations. Since there are various bases of employee promotion like seniority, competence or some combination of the two, an organization needs to focus on efficient, relevant and effective implementation of employees' promotion.

When we come to Commercial bank of Ethiopia there are problems related to employee promotion practice. According to Amdemariam, (2013), Yirdaw, (2012) and Zerabruk, (2011) employees promotion problem is one of the major reasons for Commercial bank of Ethiopia's employees turnover, job dissatisfaction, employees spend more time for searching of other jobs and demotivation of employees.

Hence, the purpose of the study is to identify the major problems of employee promotion practice, to assess the employee promotion policy and procedures, to identify employees

perception about employee promotion practice and finally to indicate the way of overcoming those problems.

#### **1.4 Research question**

The above stated problems will lead the researcher to raise the following main research questions to conduct the study:

What does the promotion policy and procedures looks like?

How the promotion bases are practiced?

What are the perceptions of employees on promotion practice?

What are the problems related to employee promotion practice?

## 1.5 Objectives of the study

## 1.5.1 General objective

The general objective of the study is to assess the employee promotion practice of Commercial bank of Ethiopia located in South Addis Ababa Urban area.

#### **1.5.2 Specific Objectives**

The specific objectives of the study are:

To assess the promotion policy and procedures of CBE.

To assess the promotion bases that are practiced in CBE.

To assess the perception of employees about promotion practice of the bank.

To identify the major problems of employee promotion practice and ways of overcoming those problems.

## 1.6 Significance of the study

The significance of the study is to assess the employees promotion practices of CBE and also provides the following important things to the bank.

This research will be helpful for HR department of the CBE to reduce the problem related to employees' promotion and it will help the bank to improve the way it conducts employees' promotion practice.

This study will be providing guidance to the employer of the CBE.

The study will serve as a basis for policy formulation towards the bank human resource management practice.

It will provide certain direction for future researchers and a stepping stone for those researchers who want to make further study on the area.

## 1.7 Scope and Limitation of the study

The scope of the study is assessing the employees' promotion practices in Commercial Bank of Ethiopia south Addis district inside Addis Ababa. The total branches that are found in South Addis district under Addis Ababa city are 46 branches. Therefore, the geographic scope of this study considers employees in South Addis district branches of CBE that are found in Addis Ababa city for the purpose of sample selection; otherwise it will be difficult and unmanageable because of time constraints to distribute questionnaire to those branches that are found outside Addis Ababa. While branches were selected by using stratified sampling technique, the questioners were distributed to the sample respondents using convenience sampling technique. These may limit the representative of the research results.

## **1.8 Definition of terms**

**Employee Promotion-** the advancement of an employee from one job position to another job position that has a higher salary range, a higher level job title, and, often, more and higher level job responsibilities (Ferris and Judge, 1991)

**Policy-** refers to a set of basic principles and associated guidelines, formulated and enforced by the governing body of an organization, to direct and limit its actions in pursuit of longterm goals (Stewman, Shelby, and Suresh Konda, 1983)

**Procedure-** refers to a specified series of actions or operations, which have to be executed in the same manner in order to always obtain the same result under the same circumstances (Ferris and Judge, 1991)

## 1.9 Organization of the study

The study is organized into five chapters. The first chapter is an introduction part of the study in which background of the study, statement of the problem, research question, objective of the study, significance of the study, definition of terms and scope of the study. The second chapter deals with related literature review of the study. The third chapter is about methodology of the study. Chapter four analyzes the data and presentation of findings. The last chapter is the summary of findings, conclusions, and recommendations part.

## **CHAPTER TWO**

## LITERATURE REVIEW

## 2.1 Definition and Concept of Promotion

Promotion is the upward reassignment of an individual in an organization's hierarchy, accompanied by increased responsibilities, enhanced status, and usually with increased income, though not always so. On being promoted, the promotes duties and responsibilities increase, and the higher up one goes in an organization the greater are the implications of the individual's decision on the viability of the enterprise. After promotion, an individual's duties and responsibilities usually become qualitatively different from those of his earlier job. Frequently, status symbols are attached to the higher positions, such as a more important job title, a bigger desk, more expensive office decor, less supervision, and greater freedom of movement (Mirza, S. 2008).

According to Lazear and Sherwin, (1981) Promotion is a shifting of employee for a job of higher significance and higher compensation. Also the movement of an employee upward in the hierarchy of the organization, typically that leads to enhancement of responsibility and rank and an improved compensation package is a promotion.

The definition of promotion is varies between studies that use individual level data. In some cases workers who have changed job within the firm are asked if they were promoted (McCue, 1996; Francesconi, 2001; Booth, 2003). In others a promotion is self-reported by the worker (Pergamit and Veum, 1999). In both, promotion is identified by the worker. Sometimes promotions are identified from observed changes in occupations or levels within the hierarchy (Rosenbaum, 1979; Sicherman and Galor, 1990; Jones and Makepeace, 1996).

According to Dessler, G.(2008) promotion is said to be happened when an employee makes a shift in the upward direction in organizational hierarchy and moves to a place of greater responsibility.

Promotion can make a significant increase in the salary of an employee as well as in the span of authority and control. It will help the competitors to identify the most productive employees in the business world at the same time the employees are being recognized by their own organization. The employees themselves feel to be an effective contributor and thus will be more satisfied with their job.

A promotion is a prize that is allocated to workers who rank higher than all other workers in a group over a given period. The probability of promotion provides incentives to exert effort, and winners are moved to higher positions that involves. For example higher prestige, higher responsibility or higher earnings. Firms can also recruit from outside but, to keep the incentive for incumbents to exert effort; they can create a scheme in which external contestants have to be significantly superior to win (Chan, 1996).

### 2.2. Reasons for promoting employee

According to Mirza, S. (2008) promotion is in a way an important form of recruitment from within the organization. Organizations promote employee from within for a number of reasons. Some of these reasons are described below:

#### 2.2.1. Business Growth

The growth of business in organizations, leading to expansion in the volume of production, marketing and employment. Under these circumstances, it becomes necessary for an organization to create new jobs and promote some of the existing employees to positions of greater responsibility.

## **2.2.2. Effective Performance**

The effective performance of a job is a reflection of the employee's commitment to work, and promotion becomes a reward for his service to the organization.

## 2.2.3 To Retain an Employee

Most employees are not interested in working in a dead end job. Not getting an opportunity to move upward in the hierarchy can prove to be a major demotivating force to employees, leading to a decision to dissociate from the organization. Under these circumstances, promotion becomes a strategic move to retain an employee, particularly if he/she happens to be a good performer. Hence, promotion can become a tool to impress that upward mobility is possible for an employee if he/she performs well.

#### 2.3 The responsible body for promotion

Most of the time the responsible body for employee promotion practices is the human resource department. Dyer, (1989) expressed that in most companies line managers are the ones ultimately responsible for making internal decisions. Through the assistance of line managers the human resource department is expected to do the process of employee promotion practice. Despite that, the human resource department is required to closely work with other department to make effective promotion. (Ivancevich: 1989: P, 232)

## 2.4. Who is the right person for promotion?

Dessler, G. (1994) underlined that all permanent employees who have completed their probationary period have the right to use the vacant position listing policy in order to request consideration for a position that would constitute a growth opportunity. Individual contributors must be eligible for promotions that recognize and reward their role as contributors. A promotion is a powerful communication tool about what is valued within an organization. Thus, a promotion must be available to employees who play any role in the contribution of work and value.

### 2.5. Promotion policy

According to Mirza, S. (2008) the following are the policy requirements that must be considered:-

One of the first requirements of a promotion policy is a statement of the ratio of internal promotions to external recruitment, at each level, along with the method of selection (trade test, interview) and the qualifications desired. Such a statement would help individuals as well as manpower planners to project the number of internally available candidates for vacancies. In some organizations, such a ratio is fixed by a collective bargaining agreement.

The second exercise is to identify the network of related jobs and the promotional channels of each job, taking in to account job relatedness, opportunities to interact with higher placed executives to foster job learning, and qualifications required both academic and work experience. Such an exercise will aid succession planning, help aspirants to acquire the necessary formal qualifications or on the job training, and encourage them to attend suitable external development programs. The network of related jobs can be established by job analysis. This process would also help in identifying promotion channels and stepping stone jobs, once finalized should be made known to the employees concerned.

Another policy issue is of the relationship of any disciplinary action to promotion. In other words, do infractions endanger the employee's channels of getting promoted?

Finally, a reality that has to be contended within any organization, especially in vertical organizations where the chief executive is at the apex, is that some employees do not get promoted due to lack of available positions. In such cases where employees perform adequately in their present jobs, wages increments should be forthcoming annually, even if they are in non-unionized categories. In other words, promotions should not be the only means of a wage rise for an employee in a pyramid type of organization, and this appendage to the corporate promotion policy is a useful guideline to employees' concerns. The problem is not so acute in a flat organization, which has a larger number of levels, below that of the chair executive, to which promotion is possible.

## 2.6. Promotion Program and Procedure

According to the National Institute of Personnel Management (NIPM), (2016) every organization should make advance plans for promotion program. A carefully planned promotion program has four elements:

## 2.6.1. Formulation of Promotion policy

Each organization needs to maintain a balance between the internal sources by means of recruitment. Hence, promotion must be based on consistent, fair and clear cut policy.

According to the National Institute of Personnel Management (NIPM) promotion policy has suggested on the following lines:

Encouragement of promotion within the organization instead of looking outside to fill vacancies in higher places.

An understanding that ability as well as seniority will be taken into account in making promotions. Ability, efficiency, attitude, job performance, physical fitness, leadership, experience, and length of service are some of the factors considered in making promotions.

Drawing up an organization chart to make clear to all the ladder of promotion. Where there is a job analysis and a planned wage policy, such chart is quite easy to prepare.

Making the promotion system clear to all concerned who may initiate and handle cases of promotion. Though departmental heads may initiate promotion, the final approval must lie with the top management; after the personnel department has been asked to check from its knowledge whether any repercussion is likely to result from the proposed promotion.

All promotions should be for a trial period to ascertain wether the promoted person is found capable of handling the job or not. Normally, during this trial period, he draws the pay of the higher post, but it should be clearly understood that if "he does not make the grade" he will be reverted to his former post and former pay scale.

## **2.6.2.** Promotion Channels

Promotion channels should be identified and recorded on paper. This process is related with job analysis and career planning of an organization.

#### **2.6.3.** Promotion Appraisals

The promotion of an employee is entirely dependent upon his/her performance appraisal outcome.

## 2.6.4. Centralized Records

The education, experience, skills, abilities and evaluation of all employees should be recorded and maintained in a centralized manner by the department of the organization, because basing on these attributes; promotion is given to an employee.

#### 2.7. Basis of employee Promotion

Dessler, G. (1994) stated that, there are three main promotion related decisions that are based on seniority, competence or some combination of the two. From the point of view of motivation, promotion based on competence is best. However, your ability to use competence as sole criteria depends on several factors, most notably whether or not your company is unionized or governed by civil service requirements. Union agreements often contain a clause that emphasizes seniority in promotion, such as in the advancement employees to higher paid jobs when ability, merit and capacity are equal, employees with highest seniority will give preference. Although this might seem to leave the door open for giving a person with less seniority (but slight better ability) the inside track for a job, labor arbitrators have generally held that when clauses such as these are binding only substantial differences in ability can be taken in to account.

#### 2.7.1 Seniority as a basis

According to Rosenberg & Billiopf, (1983) seniority implies relative length of service in the same organization.

The advantages of seniority based promotion are relatively easy to measure, simple to understand and operate due to familiarity of the employees about the organization, it reduces labor turnover, it also provides sense of satisfaction to senior employees because they expected that due to there seniority they will be promoted. Employees get to experience many jobs on the way up the promotion ladder, provided that they stay long enough and openings develop. Jobs can be grouped in to different ladders such that experience on one job constitutes good training for the next. Seniority based promotions help the cooperation between workers because it is not hindered by competition for subjectivity determined promotions. Finally, due to seniority based workers need not seek to gain favor with supervisors (through non-productive means) to obtain advancement. If, for example, a supervisor's direction violates the interests or policy of the ranch, employees would have less fear of reprisal for not following it.

The disadvantages of seniority based promotion are beyond a certain age a person may not learn, performance and potential of an employee is not recognized, and it kills ambition and great energy or enthusiasm to improve performance. Some employees may not be able or want to do certain jobs into which a strict seniority system would propel them. (Not all tractor drivers would make good foremen, or would like to be foremen.) Employees should be able to opt not to accept an opportunity for promotion. Ambitious workers may not be willing to "wait their turn" for higher-level jobs that they want. Using seniority based promotion practice employee motivation to work as well as possible is not reinforced. On the other hand immigrant or ethnic groups new to agriculture, and women, would be underrepresented in higher levels for a long time (since they are the last hired and have least seniority). Finally, employers would tend to hire over skilled people at entry level, so they have the capacity for promotion but they can not promoted because of the company focus only on seniority based.

#### 2.7.2 Merit as a basis

Rosenberg, H.R., & Billiopf, G.E., (1983) stated that merit implies the knowledge, skills and performance record of an employee. It motivates competent employees to work hard, helps to maintain efficiency by recognizing talent and performance. Because of merit based employee

job-related abilities can be better matched with jobs to be filled and those motivated and ambitious employees can be rewarded for outstanding performance. Merit based promotions are help competent employees to fostered their performances and also the people can be hired for a specific job, rather than for ability to be promotable.

Merit based promotions also suffers from certain problems like difficulty in judging merit based promotions, merit indicates past achievement may not denote future potential and old employees feel insecure. It may lead to a promotion bias like supervisors may reward their favorites, rather than the best employees; with high merit ratings and also it may lead to unlawful discrimination in merit evaluation. Finally, due to the willingness of the employees for promotion disruptive conflict may result from worker competition for merit ratings.

The merit based increment as well as promotion has to be earned through meritorious achievements and is by no means of years of service or any other automatic right as individual. The award of merit increments is primarily based on an individual's performance and competency. Organizations generally consider an employee for the vacant position based on personal merit. Management mostly prefers merit as the basis of promotion and incentive plan, as they are interested in enriching its human resource. But this idea cannot be implemented by all the organizations, particularly banks. Banks generally follow the method of seniority for promotion and increment. This aspect is slowly disappearing and many banks started verifying the competency of the employee in case of promotion and increment.

#### 2.7.3. Both Seniority and Merit together as basis

As both seniority and merit as basis suffer from certain limitations, therefore, a sound promotion policy should be based on a combination of both seniority and merit. A proper balance between the two can be maintained by different ways: minimum length of service may be prescribed, relative weight age may be assigned to seniority and merit and employees with a minimum performance record and qualifications are treated eligible for promotion, seniority is used to choose from the eligible candidates. Rosenberg & Billiopf, (1983)

#### 2.8 Types of Promotions

According to HR National Institute of Personnel Management (NIPM), (2016); there are three types of promotions practice that are discussed below.

#### 2.8.1. Up or Out Promotion

In this case, an employee either earns a promotion or seeks employment elsewhere. Out promotion usually leads to termination of employee and joining some other organization in a better position.

#### 2.8.2. Dry promotion

In dry promotion, promotion is given in other way instead of increase in salary. Like the employee is moved to the subsequent higher level in hierarchy with a greater power, responsibility and prestige but the salary is not increased.

#### 2.8.3 Paper promotion

In this case promotion happens on seniority of employee in government sector having different departments. Paper promotion is an employee promotion given to the employee belonging to the parent department, but indeed working in another department on transfer, on request of employee or due to exigency of work. Paper promoted employee draws salary pertaining to job in another Department, but not according to promotion's job in the parent Department. The reason behind paper promotion is, generally in government sector, employee promotion will be given in order of seniority of employees subjected to the vacancy position created. Whoever is amongst all employees top senior employee will be given promotion. When a top senior is working in another Department, in such cases to fill up the vacancy position, promotion on paper will be given to such employee, because he's not occupying job in the parent Department. Subsequently promotion will be given to the next top senior who is working in the parent Department. Paper promoted employee draws salary pertaining to the job of another Department only but not according to the job, which got paper promoted in the parent Department.

The main objective of a promotion is to protect the right, seniority of an employee and reserve his/her promotion seat in the parent department when an employee reverts to his/her parent department.

#### 2.9 How is merit measured?

When promotion is based on merit, you have to decide how merit will be defined and measured. Defining and measuring past performance is a fairly straightforward matter. The job is defined, standards are set, and one or more appraisal tools are used to record the employee's performance. But promotion also requires predicting the person's potential; thus you must have some valid procedure for predicting a candidate's future performance. Many employers simply use prior performance as a guide and estimate, or assume that he or she will perform well on the new job. This is the simplest procedure to use.

On the other hand, some employers use tests to evaluate promotable employees and to identify those employees with executive potential. Others employers use assessment centers to assess management potential (O'Neill, B. 2008).

## 2.10 Employee promotion and its negative effects

While those promoted may feel satisfied and stay on with the organization, organizations themselves may face some negative effects from promotion. Some of these effects are:

- The employee promoted may actually not be quite capable of handling the challenge of new responsibilities.
- Some employees may not be very interested in promotion because of family, social, or even economic reasons. However, since it is mentioned in the company rules, they have to accept the promoted position. In this situation, promotion instead being a morale booster, may act as a de motivator.
- Yet another situation where promotion may become a source of negative motivation is when between two or more equally qualified employees the one promoted is happy, but these left behind feel highly demotivated, particularly in situations where the promotion criteria are not very transparent( Dessler, G.1994).

#### **2.11 Consequences of Promotion**

What are the consequences of a promotion? It may serve as a method to enhance wages and simply be a mechanism by which workers move along their wage-tenure profiles. Yet, not all wage increases are necessarily promotions, so there must be something associated with a promotion that differentiates it from a wage gain. Also, a promotion may have an impact on other aspects of the job, such as the structure of earnings, training receipt, and supervisory responsibility. In addition, a promotion may be a mechanism used by firms to increase job attachment (Pergamit,M. and Veum,R. 1995).

#### 2.11.1 Job satisfaction

A promotion enhances a worker's view of the job, or increase "job satisfaction" (Pergamit,M. and Veum,R. 1995).

## 2.11.2 Earnings Structure, Training, and Supervision

Along with enhancing wages, a promotion may have a number of other consequences. For instance, a promotion may move an individual from working at an hourly piece rate to working on a salary. It may also lead to earnings which are based on bonuses or stock options.

Training leads to promotion, but it may also be true that promotion leads to greater training receipt. Along with training, a promotion may result in greater supervisory responsibilities and authority over other workers.

The breakdown of promotion by type and competitive/noncompetitive categories reveals some insights into the meaning of the different forms of promotion. For instance, some of the more "passive" forms of promotion, such as promotions that involve performing the same duties as before the promotion and position upgrades are associated with training receipt, supervisory responsibilities, and changes in the structure of earnings. In particular, promotions that involve performing the same duties as before are associated with training receipt, becoming a supervisor, and to a movement to compensation being based on bonuses or stock options. Similarly, a position upgrade is positively related to each of the outcomes other than earnings including bonuses or stock options. Promotions due to reorganization appear to be largely related to increases in supervisory responsibilities. In addition, noncompetitive promotions appear to be more strongly correlated with moving workers off of piece rate pay than are competitive promotions. Pergamit, M. and Veum, R. (1995)

#### 2.11.3 Subsequent Job Attachment

A promotion may indirectly increase job attachment through its impact on training receipt. This may suggest that firms use training as a mechanism to retain promoted workers who might otherwise leave the firm, which is indicative of task assignment models. Alternatively, it may be the case that the training receipt measure is in itself a measure of "promotion" that captures match quality of a job more so than the direct measures of promotion. Pergamit,M. and Veum,R. (1995)

#### 2.12 Advantage and disadvantage of promotion

According to Henman, (1989) those employees who applying vacant position with internal candidates has the following advantages and disadvantages.

#### 2.12.1 Advantages of internal employee promotion

Henman, (1989) stated that internal employees promotions are requires less orientation, training and cost than new employees; because current employees are already know the rules, regulation and culture of the organization.

Employees have understanding of how the organization operates so during their promotion time it is not necessary to prepare the introduction program; because they know it and also they have an experience from the past performance.

Inside or internal promotion help the employees to be more committed to its goals and less likely to leave the organization and because of internal employee promotion the employee see that competency is rewarded and morale and performance may thus be enhanced. Internal promotion can also boost employees' commitment and provide a long term perspective when making managerial decision. It is best to promote employees from inside; since you are more likely to have a more accurate assessment of the person's skills than you hired from outside. Finally,the above mentioned efforts related to internal promotion help to the organization to creates a positive image .

#### 2.12.2 Disadvantages of internal employee promotion

According to Henman, (1989) internal employee promotion is not totally helpful to the organization but also has a problem. From the starting point of recruitment for promotion, it is focusing only inside workers or employees so new or fresh ideas cannot brought in to the organization.

Employees who apply for jobs and do not get the jobs may become dissatisfied and also after promotion employees may not happy as when their new boss or manager is appointed from inside than when he or she is a new comer.

Related to the skills require to the job that are advertised may not currently available with in the organization and if the organization promote from inside employee it may affect the operation of the organization.

In internal employee promotion many employers require managers to post vacant posts and interview all inside candidates in order to comply with the internal recruitment policy or the employment equity act. This may lead to promote less qualified employees than those from outside of the organization.

Most internal applicants have been stagnant in their posts for so long and will not positively contribute any new ideas. Those harden negative attitudes and lazy employees cannot suddenly change into 'star' employees because of they have been promoted.

Related to an employee behavior the contagious negative habits and behavior by one negative employee can easily be passed on to other divisions. Finally, due to internal

employee promotion the number of applicants from which to choose may be too high or limited and the organization may lead to inbreeding of new blood.

## 2.13 Ways of minimizing the disadvantages of internal promotion

Dessler, (1994) stated that promoting internal employee to be effective requires using job posting, computerized systems that help to identify and consider qualified existing candidates for the vacant post, personal records and skill banks that list current employees who have specific skill and knowledge.

Apart from that, informing unsuccessful applicants as to why rejected and what remedial actions they might take to be more successful in the future is thus essential.

## 2.14 Factors that are affecting internal employee promotion

According to Edith W. M. Gathungu, Dr. Mike A. Iravo and Prof. G.S.(2015). Internal employee promotion has been affected by different factors such as organizational mission, vision, core values, policy and procedure, reward system, criteria of performance evaluation, working environment, personal biases, labor law, job satisfaction and the availability and diversity of human resource with required skill and knowledge.

## 2.15 How to promote without bias

Jones, David and Gerald Makepeace. (1996) stated that employers are generally aware of laws prohibiting discrimination in hiring and firing, but they often do not realize that similar considerations apply to promotions. Basically, it is as illegal to apply different standards for promotion to different member of your work force as it is to apply them to hiring. You may not use subjective standards that have a disparate impact on protected groups in either case. Employers must be constantly on guard to be sure that promotion policies that appear to be neutral on paper actually avoid any discrimination when put into practice.

#### 2.16 Empirical Review

According to Edith W. M. Gathungu, Dr. Mike A. Iravo and Prof. G.S. Namusonge. (2015) Promotion has a weak relationship with commitment. The study divided the target population into two groups, those on contract and permanent employees. The results indicate that promotion had a significant relationship with commitment for contract while for permanent employees, there was no significant relationship.

Related to promotion practices, most of the employees who are on contract look forward to being made permanent. On the other hand, those who are permanent have little interest in promotion to a higher grade. The study therefore concluded that the promotion practices had little or no influence on the organization commitment of employees in the commercial banking sector in Kenya.

The study concludes that, there is need to improve the promotion criteria and the benefits that employees receive on promotion. Further, there is need to base promotion on merit in order to motivate employees' performance and productivity. HR mangers: need to be more involved in the promotion evaluation process to remove the subjectivity in the process.

Monetary compensation is important, but not sufficient, to keep employees. Non-monetary recognition plays the same role as compensation does. Praise, appreciation, and positive feedback from managers and peers for a job well done is imperative to generate job satisfaction and commitment Zaitouni M., (2013). Recognition is needed in the social and organizational environment as a motivational tool to bring about a good work outcome. In high professional jobs, recognition is considered as a main objective to maintaining the feeling of high involvement and being an important element of the organization Kular, S. and Gatenby, Mark and Rees, Chris and Soane, Emma and Truss, Catherine, (2008) confirmed that recognition is positively related to continuance and affective commitment of employees.

On the basis of above mentioned literature and arguments it can be safely assumed that promotion practices are correlated with the commitment of employees.

According to Maksuda Hossain, Abu Md. Abdullah and Shila Farhana, (2012) Performance appraisal being a critical part of human resource management carries huge significance to run

an organization smoothly. As the name implies management does not have to face obstacles regarding employees if such appraisal is done appropriately with proper implication on promotion. There are several methods in appraising employee performance like ranking method, critical incident methods, behaviorally anchoring rating scale, 360 degree feedback, forced distribution method and so on but most of the organizations in Bangladesh specially banking sector do not use such type of methods for employee appraisal rather they use Annual Confidential Report (ACR) for promotional decision.

Maksuda Hossain, Abu Md. Abdullah and Shila Farhana, (2012) stated that Bangladesh Pubali Bank follows a guideline for their promotion policy which is already considered as a sound policy of promotion by the employees. Some of the policies include:

- No employee can claim for promotion only the basis of seniority and until their performance is not satisfactory.
- Pubali bank considers promotion based on some factors like, educational qualification, merits, seniority and availability of vacant positions.
- In case of extra-ordinary performance of an employee the criteria of promotion will be relaxed and considered for accelerated promotion.
- Promotion must be merit based and different exams, like, Annual Confidential Report (ACR), length of service; educational qualification and interview determine ones merit. The total mark of the exam is 100.

According to Pigors and Myers, (1971) promotion is an advancement of an employee to better job, better in terms of greater responsibilities, more prestige or status, greater skill and specially increased rate of salary.

Promotion is a movement to a position in which responsibility and prestige are increased. Promotion involves an increase in rank ordinarily. Again promotion is regarded as a change that results in higher earnings; but increased earnings are essential in a promotion (D. Yoder, 1972).
Whatever the promotion is, from organizational perspective, promotion provides an employee higher position and salary, respect, facilities etc. From psychological point of view promotion satisfies the demand both for job security and career development of an employee. According to some HR experts sometimes dry promotion is taken place without increasing employees' salary which cannot reduce the attractiveness of promotion to an employee (Md. Mohiuddin,2005) because these promotions give satisfaction to the promoted employees in the form of feeling of pride and wellbeing or bring greater esteem and higher status (S.D. Geet and A.A. Deshpande,2008).

The principle of promotion can be merit, ability and potential or it may be seniority or experience. Instead of using these two types separately a combination of both of them may be regarded as an effective basis of promotion. Until 1834, in this continent, the principle of promotion in career was wholly based on seniority which was determined by the date of entry in the service. This principle was departed from by an order of the Governor General in Council passed on 28 January 1834. In consideration of competence and qualifications a junior might supersede a senior. This order laid the foundation for annual confidential reports previously known as character rolls. In the beginning it was an open official record, but later it was made secret and finally made confidential (AMM. S. Ali, Banglapedia, 2012).

Hossain M., Abdullah A. and Farhana S.(2013) stated that promotion indicates the employee is ready for more responsibility in the company and is mature enough to play a larger role in the business; a promotion may not be the result of any positive employee performance review, as the employer may not have that option each time.

Promotion is a very critical subject in case of human resource management. It should be handled very carefully. It may prove to be a source of satisfaction, if handled well or it may attract lot of criticism from employees in case of mishandling. It's a duty of a HR manager to design a sound promotion policy in organization and also ensures its full implementation. A sound promotion policy means a policy, which is fair, impartial and enjoy consistency (Yoder, D. 1972).

#### **2.17 Conceptual Framework**

A conceptual framework proposes the relationships between the variables in the study and shows the same graphically or diagrammatically (Mugenda, 2003). The conceptual framework of this study is based on three independent variables namely; policy and procedure, bases of promotion and employees' perception. The dependent variable being employee promotion. Figure 2.1 shows how the various independent variables affect the dependent variable under study.

Figure 2.1: The Conceptualization Model



(Source: Researcher 2017)

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

#### **RESEARCH METHODOLOGY**

**3.1 Introduction** 

This chapter deals with the research design and the methodology that was used in gathering data for the study. It contains the research design, the sampling method, the sample size, source of data, data collection procedure and data analysis techniques, reliability and validity section.

#### **3.2 Research Design**

This study employed both qualitative and quantitative research design through primary and secondary sources. Quantitative and qualitative research design was applied through distribution of questionnaires. Based on its purpose descriptive research design was used to study the employee perception about promotion practice, to assess the promotion bases that are practiced in CBE, to identify problems related to employee promotion practice and so on. According to Anol Bhattacherjee (2012) the survey method can be used for descriptive, exploratory or explanatory research. This method is best suited for studies that have individual people as the unit of analysis. Survey research method is involves the use of standardized questionnaires to collect data about people and their preferences, thoughts and behaviors in a systematic manner.

## **3.3 Sample Design and technique**

The total population of this research is employees of CBE in south district that are found in Addis Ababa city. South Addis district is one of the four districts that are located in Addis Ababa and surrounding areas. It is selected using convenience sampling method, the reason for selection of this method is due to economical and fastest way of getting questionnaire filled up.

From the total population of 1188 employees the researcher was selected 299 sample employees at 95% confidence level and 5% error. The sample population is calculated from the total population of south addis district employees that are found in Addis Ababa.

 $S = \frac{N}{1+N(e) 2}$ 

N= is population size

S= is sample size

 $\frac{1188}{1+1188(0.05)2} = 299$ 

Source: Yamane Taro, (1967)

After getting the sample size the researcher was used stratify sampling method to get those respondents. This is because the researcher was divided the population of branches of south district that are found in Addis Ababa city in to three group those are grade two, grade three and grade four but grade one is not found in SAAD urban area. When we see it in detail most of the time in grade-two branches are found limited customer position like branch manager, customer service manager, accountants, chief casher and Auditor but in grade three and four we find all positions that are needed specially in grade four. Due to this reasons the branches are divided in to three.

Stratified sampling formula: nh= Nh/N\*n Where: Nh= is the population size for stratum *h* N=Total population size n=sample size

nh= is the sample size for stratum h

Table 3.1 Samples taken from branches (under SAAD)

Branch	Number of	Number of	Total Number of	No. of selected branches
grade	branches	Employees	stratified sample	proportionate with sample
categories			employees	employees
Grade 2	36	720	720/1188*299= 181	7

Grade 3	3	100	100/1188*299= 25	1
Grade 4	7	368	368/1188*299= 93	4
Total	46	1188	299	12

After the total population branches are divided in to three groups the researcher was used a simple random sampling method to select sample branches which is proportional to the size of selected sample employees. The reason for using of simple random sampling method is due to relatively homogenous of the population branches for the issue the researcher was studied.

Finally, convenience sampling techniques was applied to distribute the questionnaire to those selected sample employees because the willingness of employees is necessary for getting the right data.

#### 3.4 Source and Tools of Data Collection

The study used both primary and secondary sources of data. These primary data was collected through questionnaire. Questionnaires were used because it was easy for respondents to answer, easy to analyze statistically and response choices would clarify the question for respondents. The secondary data collected from bank's procedures, reports, CBE manuals, published articles, books and other relevant documents. The secondary data sources were used to complement the primary data and the information is related to employee promotion practices in Commercial Bank of Ethiopia.

The questionnaires were administered only to employees in south Addis district. The selections of the samples were limited to managerial and non-managerial employees of the bank.

## 3.5 Procedures of data collection

The primary data was collected by using questioner as tools. The questionnaires were distributed for employees who are in selected 12 branches from the total of 46 branches. The secondary data also collected from the bank's procedures, manuals, reports, books and other source documents.

As suggested in Saunders, et al. (2009, p.363) self-administered questionnaire provide reliable data. Thus, the respondents answered the questions and the filled questionnaires were collected from each respondent according to the time line provided for data collection. The researcher personally gave out the questionnaires. A total 299 questionnaires was given out.

## **3.6 Method of data analysis**

The primary data that collected through questionnaire was analyzed qualitatively and quantitatively. A descriptive statistics was conducted and analyzed using mean, frequency, and percentage. This was investigated using descriptive analysis method with the help of SPSS in frequencies and percentage and the analyzed data was presented in tables.

## 3.7 Reliability and Validity

Validity is the degree to which a measure accurately represents what it is supposed to. It is concerned with how well the concept is defined by the measure(s). Therefore this study tried to addresses validity through the review of literature and adapting instruments used in previous research. On the other hand Reliability is concerned with the internal consistency of the items. As the current study uses different items in all variables, internal consistency analysis was carried out through Cronbach alpha reliability tests.

Duffy, Duffy and Kibourne, (2001) asserted Cronbach's alpha measure the consistency with which participants answers items within a scale. Duffy, (2001) further stated, a high alpha (greater than .60) indicates that the items within a scale are measuring the same construct. SPSS version 20 used to produce the values for Cronbach's alpha. The results of the reliability analysis are presented in below table. Based on the results of the reliability analysis, one can conclude that the items are internal consistence.

Table 3.2 Reliability Analysis of the questionnaire

Items	No of items	Alpha value
Policy and Procedures	8	0.981

Employees perception	7	0.979

Source: Survey 2017

## 3.8 Ethical consideration

In this study, ethical issue was taken in to consideration. The respondents were assured that the response they give as used with complete confidentiality of the research and the participants informed about the purpose of the questioner by the researcher. While collecting and analyzing the data the name of the participants remained confidential and questionnaires were administered without interrupting the normal work place. The researcher was open and honest when communicating with the respondent.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

## DATA ANALYSIS AND INTERPRETATION

#### 4.1 Introduction

This chapter presents a discussion of the results and the process through which the results were obtained. First, the background information of respondents presented and discussed. It

also deals with the presentation and an analysis of data collected and discusses it in relation to employee promotion practice. The statistical methods used for analyzing the data collected include frequency and descriptive statistics analysis by using SPSS version 20. From the total questionnaires distributed, 260 were able to be collected giving 87 % response rate.

1 40	e 4.2.1 Background	information of respo		
	Items		Frequency	Percent
1.	Sex of respondents	Male	184	70.8
		Female	76	29.2
		Total	260	100.0
2.	Age of respondents	20-29	160	61.6
		30-39	92	35.4
		40-49	4	1.5
		above 50	4	1.5
3.	Educational	first degree	216	83.1
	qualification of	masters degree	44	16.9
	respondents	Total	260	100.0
4.	Year of experience of	0-1	8	3.1
	respondents	2-5	168	64.6
		6-10	52	20.0
		11-20	28	10.8
		above 20	4	1.5
		Total	260	100.0
5.	Job grade	9	160	61.6
		10	44	16.9
		11	52	20.0
		12	4	1.5
		Total	260	100.0
6.	Position status of	management	44	16.9
	respondents	non-management	216	83.1
		Total	260	100.0

4.2 Data analysis and presentation

Table 4.2.1 Background information of respondents

Source; result of this survey study, 2017

From the total 299 Questionnaires, 260 were collected and from this 70.8% of the respondents are male and 29.2% are female. This shows that most of the respondents are male. 61.6% of the respondents are in the age group of 20-29 and 35.4% are from 30-39, 1.5% is from 40-49 age groups and 1.5% above 50 years. This shows that most of the respondents are young age group and it is presented in Table 4.2.1

From the total respondents 83.1% have first degrees, and 16.9% have master's degree. 3.1% of the respondents have between 0-1 months or year of experience, 64.6% have from 2-5

years of experience, 20% have from 6-10 years of experience, and 10.8% from 11-20 years of experience and 1.5 have more than 20 years of experience. Related to job grade position 61.6% of the respondents are job grade 9, 16.9% are job grade 10, 20% are job grade 11 and the remaining 1.5% are job grade 12.

Finally, related to position status of respondents 16.9% are management position and 83.1% are non-management position. This implies that most of the respondents are in the age group of 20-29, have a first degree, and experience between 2-5 years. This means that 96.9% of the respondents are senior employees and have a degree and that the respondents are educated.

Items		Frequency	Percent	MEAN VALUE
7. CBE is promoted and fill vacant posts at all levels internally as long	Strongly disagree	44	16.9	3.02
as qualified staff exist.	Disagree	40	15.4	
	Neutral	44	16.9	
	Agree	100	38.5	1
	Strongly agree	32	12.3	
	Total	260	100.0	-
8. CBE is stick to the principles of	Strongly disagree	12	4.6	2.75
promotion for performance &	Disagree	112	43.1	
achievements.	Neutral	72	27.7	
	Agree	56	21.5	
	Strongly agree	8	3.1	
	Total	260	100.0	
	Strongly disagree	28	10.8	2.66
	Disagree	112	43.1	
9. CBE encouraged me using merit	Neutral	52	20.0	
(competency) & fitness to the post.	Agree	56	21.5	
	Strongly agree	12	4.6	
	Total	260	100.0	
10. CBE is giving a priority to women	Strongly disagree	32	12.3	2.78
and disabled whenever candidates	Disagree	72	27.7	
score equal points.	Neutral	100	38.5	
	Agree	32	12.3	
	Strongly agree	24	9.2	
	Total	260	100.0	
11. New employees are eligible for	Strongly disagree	96	36.9	2.43

4.2.2 Promotion Policy and procedure

promotion after one year of service.	Disagree	68	26.2	
	Neutral	12	4.6	
	Agree	56	21.5	
	Strongly agree	28	10.8	
	Total	260	100.0	
	Strongly disagree	28	10.8	3.18
	Disagree	68	26.1	
12. Vacancy circulars are timely	Neutral	32	12.3	
distributed.	Agree	92	35.4	
	Strongly agree	40	15.4	
	Total	260	100.0	
	Strongly disagree	28	10.8	2.97
13. Promotion procedures criteria's are	Disagree	68	26.1	
acceptable and clearly stated.	Neutral	56	21.5	
acceptable and clearly stated.	Agree	100	38.5	
	Strongly agree	8	3.1	
	Total	260	100.0	
	Strongly disagree	4	1.5	3.45
14. Internal promotion examinations	Disagree	36	13.8	
contents are relevant for my current job position.	Neutral	80	30.8	
Job position.	Agree	120	46.2	
	Strongly agree	20	7.7	
	Total	260	100.0	

## Source; result of this survey study, 2017

During the study an attempt was made to investigate CBE is promoted and fill vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist. Item 7 gives a summary of the respondents' views. In this regard, about 50.8% of respondents have shown their agreement that CBE promoted and fill vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist, 32.3% of respondents have shown their disagreement and 16.9% of them neither agreed nor disagreed. Based on the above response respondents believe that CBE implement what it says in the policy and procedure related to promotions and fill vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist. The mean value (M=3.02) of respondents indicate that their agreement on this issue.

Concerning item 8, about 24.6% of respondents agreed that their bank (CBE) is stick to the principles of promotion for performance and achievements; whereas, and around 47.7% of

respondents disagreed and the rest 27.7% neither agreed nor disagreed to this issue. From these responses, it is possible to say that majority of employees feel that CBE does not stick to the principles of promotion for performance and achievements. This needs serious consideration because without sticking the principles of promotion it is difficult to achieve better performance and achievement. The mean value (M=2.75) of the view of the respondents about CBE is stick to the principles of promotion for performance and achievement indicated that they are not agreed on this issue. Mirza, (2008) also said that the effective performance of a job is a reflection of the employee's commitment to work, and promotion becomes a reward for his service to the organization.

Rosenberg, & Billiopf, (1983) stated that because of merit based employee job-related abilities can be better matched with jobs to be filled and those motivated and ambitious employees can be rewarded for outstanding performance. Merit based promotions are help competent employees to fostered their performances and also the people can be hired for a specific job, rather than for ability to be promotable. As concerning item 9, respondents are asked to rate whether they believe that CBE is encouraged them using merit (competency) and fitness to the post as per the HRM policy and procedures, about 26.1% of respondents agreed; whereas, 20% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed. However, the rest 53.9% of employees disagreed. From the overall response of this item we can conclude that majority of employees do not agree that CBE is encouraged them using merit (competency) and fitness to the post as stated in the HRM policy and procedures. It also seen in the mean value (M=2.66) that the dissatisfaction is somewhat significant.

With regard to priority giving by the bank to women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points as stated in the bank's HRM policy and procedures (item 10). About 21.5% of the respondents showed their agreement to the statement and at the same time about 40% of respondents disagreed that the CBE is giving priority to women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points and 38.5% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed to this issues. Despite the mean value (M=2.78) of respondents indicate that most employees disagreement on this issue; 38.5% of respondents are neutral about the issue. This indicated that the policy related to giving priority to women and disabled whenever candidates score

equal points mostly not implemented in to reality as it stated and not awareness among employees about this issues because 38.5% have no know-how about this issue.

Dessler, (1994) underlined that all permanent employees who have completed their probationary period have the right to use the vacant position listing policy in order to request consideration for a position that would constitute a growth opportunity. Individual contributors must be eligible for promotions that recognize and reward their role as contributors. A promotion is a powerful communication tool about what is valued within an organization. Thus, a promotion must be available to employees who play any role in the contribution of work and value but concerning to item 11 of the above table, about 63.1% of the respondents said that new employees are not eligible for promotion after one-year of service as stated in the HRM policy and procedures. About 32.3% of respondents agreed and about 4.6% have no opinion. From this it is possible to say that the bank is put the issue of employees are eligible for promotion after one-year of service in its HRM policy and procedures but not implemented effectively. Similarly, the mean value (M=2.43) support the response of the 63.1% respondents.

Respondents were asked to tell their opinion related to whether the vacancy circulars are timely distributed or not (item 12). About 50.8% of respondents agreed that vacancy circulars are timely distributed and about 36.9% of respondents disagree to the statement. However, the rest of the respondents i.e. 12.3% neither agreed nor disagreed on the statement. From this it is possible to say that the bank is mostly implemented as what it said in the promotion policy and procedures related to timely distribution of vacancy circulars; the mean value confirms so (M=3.18).

In line with promotion procedures (item 13), respondents were asked to give their opinions whether CBE promotion procedures criteria are acceptable and clearly stated or not; 41.6% of respondents have shown their agreement while 36.9% of respondents have shown their disagreement to the statement. On the contrary, 21.5% of respondents became unable to say anything about the issue. From the overall response of this item we can conclude that majority of employees do not have any idea regarding whether promotion procedure criteria are acceptable and clearly stated or not. It is also seen in the mean value (M=2.97) that the

disagreement is somewhat significant. From this we can conclude that the bank didn't create awareness to the employees related to promotion procedures criteria. But when we see HRMP manuals the promotion procedures are divided in to four those are internal vacancy announcement, receiving application letter, rating of applicants and finally selection and notification. The selection criteria also divided for management position and non management position candidates. And also CBE's HRMP is not explain about; how to promote the extra-ordinary performance of an employee but in related study by Maksuda Hossain, Abu Md. Abdullah and Shila Farhana, (2012) shows that the policy and procedures of Pubali Bank stated that the criteria of promotion will be relaxed and considered for accelerated promotion in case of extra-ordinary performance of an employee.

Regarding item 14 respondents were asked to express their opinion whether promotion examination contents are relevant for their current job position or not, and about 53.9% of respondents agreed that the examination contents are relevant for their current job position as stated in the employee promotion policy and procedures, about 15.3% of respondents also revealed that examination contents are not relevant for their current job position and 30.8% of the respondents are neutral. From this it is possible to conclude that employees are relatively satisfied with the relevancy of the contents of promotion examination with their current job position. Mean value of their responses is (M=3.45). Related to this idea Henman, (1989) stated that the organizations have a more accurate assessment of the person's skills than hired from outside because they know what kind of examination contents are relevant for the candidate's current job position. So when the organizations than external hiring contents of examination.

T 11 400 F 1	1.	• , 1	1 7	· ·
Table 4.2.3 Employees	nercention regardin	g internal en	nnlovees	promotion
1 4010 1.2.5 Employees	perception regular	5 miller mar en		promotion

Items		Frequency	Percent	MEAN VALUE
-	Strongly disagree	8	3.1	3.37
opportunities in CBE.	Disagree	64	24.6	
	Neutral	48	18.5	
	Agree	104	40.0	

	Strongly agree	36	13.8	
	Total	260	100.0	-
16. The promotion paths are	Strongly disagree	48	18.5	2.55
clearly stated.	Disagree	92	35.4	
	Neutral	52	20.0	
	Agree	64	24.6	
	Strongly agree	4	1.5	
	Total	260	100.0	
17. The exam for promotion is	Strongly disagree	16	6.2	3.28
related to job position that i	Disagree	44	16.9	7
applied.	Neutral	68	26.1	7
	Agree	116	44.6	7
	Strongly agree	16	6.2	
	Total	260	100.0	
18. The internal employee	Strongly disagree	48	18.5	2.32
promotion of CBE is clear and	Disagree	116	44.6	
transparent.	Neutral	64	24.6	
	Agree	28	10.8	
	Strongly agree	4	1.5	
	Total	260	100.0	
19. There is conducive employee	Strongly disagree	28	10.8	2.42
promotion practice.	Disagree	132	50.8	
	Neutral	68	26.1	
	Agree	28	10.8	7
	Strongly agree	4	1.5	
	Total	260	100.0	
20. I have equal chance to be	Strongly disagree	40	15.4	2.37
promoted in the company.	Disagree	128	49.2	
	Neutral	52	20.0	
	Agree	36	13.9	
	Strongly agree	4	1.5	
	Total	260	100.0	
21. After the exam i received the	Strongly disagree	88	33.8	2.08
feedback.	Disagree	100	38.5	1
	Neutral	40	15.4	1
	Agree	28	10.8	1
	Strongly disagree	4	1.5	1
	Total	260	100.0	1

## Source; result of this survey study, 2017

According to Mirza, (2008) most employees are not interested in working in a dead end job. Promotion is a strategic move to retain an employee, particularly if he/she happens to be a good performer and also it impress that upward mobility is possible for an employee if he/she performs well. Similarly respondents were asked to tell their awareness related to promotion opportunities in CBE (item 15), and about 53.8% of respondents agreed that they have an awareness of promotion opportunities in CBE, about 27.7% of respondents have shown their disagreement and 18.5% of them neither agreed nor disagreed. From this we can say that the bank has created the awareness of promotion opportunities to its employees. The mean value (M=3.37) of respondents indicate that their agreement on this issue.

According to (NIPM HR Institute, Kolkata, India) Promotion channels or paths should be identified and recorded on paper. This process is related with job analysis and career planning of an organization but concerning item 16, about 26.1% of respondents agreed that the promotion paths of CBE is clearly stated; whereas, and around 53.9% of respondents disagreed and the rest 20% neither agreed nor disagreed to this issue. From this opinions, it is possible to conclude that majority of employees think that the promotion paths or directions of CBE does not clearly stated. The mean value (M=2.55) of the view of the respondents about promotion paths gives the general picture that respondents have shown that they are not agreed that promotion paths are clearly stated.

Concerning item 17 of the above table, 50.8% of the respondents said that the exam for promotion is related to with their applied job position. About 23.1% of respondents disagreed and about 26.1% have no opinion. From this it is possible to say that the majority of employees have positive perception regarding the exam for promotion relation with their applied job position and the mean value (M=3.28) support the response of the 50.8% respondents.

According to NIPM drawing up an organization chart to make clear to all the ladder of promotion. Where there is a job analysis and a planned wage policy, such chart is quite easy to prepare. Making the promotion system clear to all concerned who may initiate and handle cases of promotion. Though departmental heads may initiate promotion, the final approval must lie with the top management; after the personnel department has been asked to check from its knowledge whether any repercussion is likely to result from the proposed promotion. But **r**egarding item 18, about 12.3% of respondents replied that the internal employee

promotion of CBE is clear and transparent and 63.1% of respondents replied disagree with the statement. However, 24.6% neither agreed nor disagreed. From this it is possible to say that the internal employees' promotion is not clear and transparent for the employees. The result of the mean value supports this response (Mean=2.32).

In relation to the existence of conducive employee promotion practice in CBE (item 19), only 12.3% of respondents agreed that there is conducive employee promotion practice in the Bank; whereas about 61.6% of respondents disagreed on the existence of conducive employee promotion practice in the Bank with the mean value of (M=2.42). The rest 26.1% are neither agreed nor disagreed. From this result it can be conclude that the Bank has a problem of implementation of convenient employee promotion to their employees.

Respondents were asked to rate whether they have equal chance to be promoted in the bank or not (item 20), about 64.6% of respondents disagreed; whereas, 20% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed. However, the rest 15.4% of employees agreed. From the overall response of this item the majority of employees do not think that there is equal chance during the promotion in the bank. The result of the mean value (M=2.37) also supported this response.

Employees were asked whether they get feedback or otherwise after exam and their responses are described in the above table (item 21), about 12.3% of the respondents were agreed that they get feedback after taking examination for promotion, while the majority or 72.3% of the respondents agreed that they did not get any feedback after the examination at all and 15.4% of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed to this issue. Therefore, the mean value (M= 2.08) of respondents response on this item support this result and indicated that the CBE is not provide feedback for successful and unsuccessful applicants specially those unsuccessful candidates as to why they were rejected.

Table 4.2.4 Promotion bases of internal employee promotion

Items		Frequency	Percent
22. Which one of the following	Seniority based	144	55.4
promotion bases is applied in the	Competency based	28	10.8

bank	Both competency	88	33.8
	&seniority based		
	Total	260	100.0
23. Which One Of Promotion Bases	Competency based	96	36.9
Are Preferred By You For	Seniority based	44	16.9
Promotion Practice Of CBE	Both competency	120	46.2
	&seniority based		
	Total	260	100.0
24. The major criteria used by the	Educational back	32	12.3
bank , when the bank implemented	ground		
promotion bases	Work experience	116	44.6
	Performance appraisal	16	6.2
	Examination &	96	36.9
	interview		
	Total	260	100.0

#### Source; result of this survey study, 2017

According to Dessler, G. (1994) there is three main promotion related decisions that are based on seniority, competence or some combination of the two. Having this in mind respondents were asked about their thinking of which one of employee promotion bases are applied in the bank, which one of promotion bases are preferred by them and related to promotion bases which major criteria is used by the bank.

Accordingly, above table 4.2.4, view the majority, 144 (55.4) respond to the question that the bank mostly applied seniority based promotion for internal employee promotion, 28 (10.8) respond based on competency, whereas 88 (33.8) based on both competency and seniority based.

From the above result the majority of employees think that the bank is focused on seniority based promotion.

Concerning item 23, about 96 (36.9) of respondents are preferred competency based promotion practice, 44 (16.9) preferred seniority based promotion practice and about 120 (46.2) are chosen both competency and seniority based promotion practice. Based on the above result most employees are want to implement both competency and seniority based internal employee promotion practice, this thinking is supported by most scholars. According

to Rosenberg, H.R., & Billiopf, G.E., (1983) both seniority and merit as basis suffer from certain limitations, therefore, a sound promotion policy should be based on a combination of both seniority and merit. A proper balance between the two can be maintained by different ways: minimum length of service may be prescribed, relative weight age may be assigned to seniority and merit and employees with a minimum performance record and qualifications are treated eligible for promotion, seniority is used to choose from the eligible candidates.

Concerning item 24, based on their response the respondents are requested to select the major criteria used by the bank during the implementation of employee promotion bases and 32(12.3) respondents stated that based on educational back ground, 116(44.6) say that based on work experience, 16(6.2) respondents believe that the criteria is performance appraisal and 96(36.9) respondents stated that examination and interview are the major criteria during the implementation of promotion bases. Another study made in Pubali Bank by Maksuda Hossain, Abu Md. Abdullah and Shila Farhana, (2012) shows that Pubali bank considers promotion based on some factors like, educational qualification, merits, seniority and availability of vacant positions. But from the response of CBE' s employees we can clearly understand that the major criteria used by the bank during the implementation of promotion bases are work experience at the first stage and examination and interview at the second stage. This shows it is expected a lot of work by the concerned parties of the bank to enhance the criteria of educational back ground and performance appraisal in order to promote an employee perfectly.

Table 4.2.5 Respondents' view on problems of internal employee promotion

Item		Frequency	Percent
25. Do you think that there	Yes	168	64.6
is biasness during	NO	92	35.4
promotion of an employee	Total	260	100.0

#### Source; result of this survey study, 2017

Jones, David and Gerald Makepeace. (1996) stated that employers are generally aware of laws prohibiting discrimination in hiring and firing, but they often do not realize that similar considerations apply to promotions. Basically, it is as illegal to apply different standards for promotion to different member of your work force as it is to apply them to hiring. You may not use subjective standards that have a disparate impact on protected groups in either case. Employers must be constantly on guard to be sure that promotion policies that appear to be neutral on paper actually avoid any discrimination when put into practice. Having this in mind (item 25 and item 26) respondents were asked to express their thinking about bias; either it is happen during the promotion of the employees or not and about 168(64.6) of respondents are agreed that there is bias during employee promotion practice and about 92(35.4) are not believes there is bias during the implementation of employee promotion. From this data it is possible to understand that the majority of respondents were believed that there is bias during promotion of an employees. The reasons for their thinking about the bias of employees promotion practice, as stated in the open ended question are personal, religious and political relationship, poor uniformity during the implementation of human resource procedure, poor human resource information recording and management system, sometimes the branch manager recommendation to the candidate employees may put a pressure to the examiner to be biased and lack of follow up by higher officials lead to promotion bias.

Concerning item 27, respondents were asked their opinion about the major problems of employee promotion process or practice of CBE. As per their response of the majority of employees; lack of clear and transparency of promotion practice, fail to consider personal merit or competency and focused on service experience in other words unable to pay attention for those both qualified and experienced employees, poor employees data management, the problem related to the time of service year like most of the time those who are CSO and wont to apply for other positions they must serve the bank about four years and those who are junior customer service they must serve the bank about one year to become customer service officer, unable to show exam result for those candidate employees, employees think that the management trainee position that are employed from outside the bank are affected to the internal employee promotion practice, the exclusion of performance and educational based promotion, the right person is not assigned at the right place, lack of uniformity and information gap about employees history and finally employees document is not checked properly.

As it is stated in the open ended questions the respondents were asked to express their ideas about the ways to solve the problems of employee promotion practice. The respondents mentioned that the promotion practice should be clear and transparent, promotion must be based on both competency and seniority and supported by educational background and personal skills, during the promotion process the bank must be considered or applied PMS appraisal, creating of good Human resource management and recording system, the bank should create awareness among employees and should accept comments and suggestions regarding the promotion practice as well as promotion criteria, after announcement of vacancy for internal employees the bank must prepare enough preparation time for the test or interview and feedback should be given after the examination, human resource and other concerned body always must be sticking to the policy and procedures of the bank and strictly follow the procedure and regulations.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

#### SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 5.1 Summary of findings

 Regarding the demographic characteristics of respondents the study found out that the majority of respondents are male. Majority of respondents are found to be in age group of 20-29. Related to educational background, 83.1% of employees are first degree holder and 16.9% are master's degree holder. Similarly, majority of respondents have served the Bank between two and five years; and also majority of respondents are non-management professionals.

- Around 38.5% of the respondents agreed on the issue of CBE is promoted and fill vacant posts at all levels internally as long as qualified staff exist.
- The majority of the respondents with 43.1% proportion are disagreed about CBE is stick to the principles of promotion for performance and achievements.
- The majority 43.1% of employees are disagreed on the Bank's encouragement of using competency and fitness to the post.
- Around 38.5% of respondents are neutral about the idea of the priority of women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points.
- Among the respondents 36.9% of respondents strongly disagreed that employees are eligible for promotion after one year of service.
- Around 35.4% of employees agreed that vacancy circulars are timely distributed.
- 38.5% of the respondents agreed that promotion procedures criterias are acceptable and clearly stated.
- The majority of respondents agreed on the relevancy of promotion examination for their current job position and had 46.2% proportion.
- The majority 40% of respondents have an awareness about the promotion opportunities in CBE.
- Around 35.4% of the respondents believe that the promotion paths are not clearly stated.
- The majority of the respondents with 44.6% of proportion agreed that the exam for promotion is related to job position they applied.
- The majority 44.6% of employees think that employee promotion of CBE is not clear and transparent.
- Most of the respondents with 50.8% proportion are disagreed about CBE conducive employee promotion practice.
- 49.2% of respondents think that there is no equal chance during the promotion of employees within the company.
- Around 38.5% of respondents expressed that after the exam there is no a feedback.

- Among the respondents 55.4% of respondents stated that CBE is applied seniority based promotion practice.
- Most of the respondents with 46.2% proportion preferred that both competency and seniority based promotion practice.
- The respondents agreed that both 44.6% of work experience and 36.9% of examination and interview respectively are the major criterias used by the bank during the implementation of promotion bases.
- The majority of respondents with 64.6% of proportion think that there is biasness during promotion of an employee.

#### **5.2 Conclusions**

The first objective of this research is to assess the promotion policy and procedures of CBE. The finding of the research shows that internal promotion examination contents are relevant for the employees' current job position as stated in HRM policy and procedures. CBE promotes and fills vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist and the vacancy circulars are timely distributed. However, it has a problem like the Bank did not encourage the employees using competency and fitness to the post as stated in the HRM policy and procedures of the Bank, the employees are not eligible for promotion after one year of service, the Bank hasn't commitment to the principles of promotion for performance and achievements and also a problem related to the priority to women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points.

The second objective of this research is to assess the promotion bases that are practiced in CBE. The finding of the research shows that CBE is mostly used seniority based promotion practice. But the employees are chosen to apply both competency and seniority based promotion practice. And also during the implementation of the employee promotion the Bank is used work experience and examination and interview respectively.

The third objective of this research is to assess the perception of employees about promotion practice of the bank. The finding of the research shows that employees have awareness about promotion opportunities in the bank and the promotion exam is related to the job position they applied. But the employees perceived that employees' promotion paths are not clearly stated, internal employee promotion of CBE is not clear and transparent, there is no conducive employee promotion practice, there is no equal chance during the promotion and after the exam they did not get the feedback.

The finding of the research shows that personal, religious, political relationship, poor uniformity during the implementation of human resource procedure; poor human resource information recording and management system and Branch manager recommendation pressure to the examiner are the major reasons of promotion biasness.

The fourth objective of this research is to identify the major problems of employee promotion practice and ways of overcoming those problems. The finding of the research shows that the major problems of employee promotion practice are lack of clear and transparency of promotion practice, fail to consider personal merit or competency and focused on service experience in other words unable to pay attention for those both qualified and experienced employees, poor employees data management, the problem related to the time of service year like most of the time those who are CSO and want to apply for other positions they must serve the bank about four years and those who are junior customer service they must serve the bank about one year to become customer service officer, unable to show exam result for those candidate employees, employees think that the management trainee position that are employed from outside the bank are affected to the internal employee promotion practices, the exclusion of performance and educational based promotion, the right person is not assigned at the right place, lack of uniformity and information gap about employees history and finally employees document is not checked properly.

## 5.3 Recommendation

Based on the findings and conclusions of the study, the following recommendations have been forwarded. The internal promotion examination contents are relevant for the employees' current job position as stated in HRM policy and procedures. CBE is promoted and fill vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist and the vacancy circulars are timely distributed. The employees have awareness about promotion opportunities in the Bank and the promotion exam is related to the job position they applied. Thus, this is a positive trend that must be encouraged further. However,

As stated in HRM promotion policy and procedures the Bank must implement the encouragement of employees through competency and fitness to the post. And also in order to have a sound promotion policy, CBE should be promote the employees by using both competency and seniority based promotion practice with a support of performance and educational background of employees rather than depending on seniority based promotion practice.

Individual contributors must be eligible for promotions that recognize and reward their role as contributors. So the employees must be eligible for promotion after one year of service as stated in the HRM policy and procedures of the Bank.

The study recommends that CBE must be committed to the principles of promotion in order to achieve better performance and achievements.

In order to enhance the moral and motivation of women's and disabled employees the Bank must focus and prioritize women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points as stated in the HRM policy and procedures of the Bank.

The Bank must consider for accelerated promotion in case of extra-ordinary performance of an employees by relaxed the promotion criteria in order to attract the employees who perform extra-ordinary activities to the Bank.

In order to have clearly stated promotion paths to the employees of CBE the bank must give employees exposure to what everyone else in the company does. Maybe another department is a better fit for their skills. And a Bank must be building a grid of the various levels of each position within the organization..

A promotion is an important decision since it doesn't only involve change in rank but also more duties and responsibilities so in order to have conducive employee promotion practice the Bank must be taken in to consideration of careful assessment and evaluation of performance, length of service (seniority), merit and ability, educational/technical qualification, assessment of potential, spacing of the promotion and career span of the individual.

The study recommends that CBE should provide feedback and show exam result for successful and unsuccessful applicants because it would specifically help the candidate as to why they were rejected and what remedial actions they might take to be more successful in the future as it is believed essential to motivate employees for applying for promotion.

The study recommends that during employees promotion CBE should assigned the right person at the right place and it should be allowed or give chances to the internal employees to obtain a management trainees position rather than allowed only external candidates.

CBE should increase the awareness of middle and line managers about the Bank's promotion policy and procedures in the course of executing promotion practices in order to minimize personal biasness and lack of uniformity since its process has been carried out in a decentralized ways.

## References

- Amdemariam, A. (February, 2013). "Analysis of the causes, consequences and management of employees' Turnover in the Commercial Bank of Ethiopia".
- Asvir, Naveed, Ahmed, U. & Fatima, B.(Sep.,2011) Promotion: A Predicator of job satisfaction A study of Glass Industry of Lahore (Pakistan). Vol. 2 No. 16; (International Journal of Business and Social Science)
- Anol Bhattacherjee. (2012). Social Science Research: Principles, Methods and Practices. USA: University of South Florida.

- Booth, Alison L., Marco Francesconi and Jeff Frank. (2003) "A sticky floors model of promotions, pay and gender. European Economic Review, 47: 295-322.
- Bernhardt, D., & Scoones, D. (1993).Promotion, turnover, and preemptive wage offer. American Economic Review, 83(4), 771-791.
- Baker, George, P., Michael, G., & Bengt, H. (1994). The wage policy of a firm. Quarterly Journal of Economics, 109, 921-955.
- Baker, George P., Michael, C.J., &Kevin J.M. (1988). Compensation and incentives: Practice vs. theory. Journal of Finance 43, 593-616.
- Chan, William (1996) "External recruitment versus internal promotion" Journal of Labor

Economics, 14(4): 555-570

- Carmichael, L.(1983). Firm- specific human capital and promotion ladders. Bell Journal of Economics, 14, 251-258.
- Clark, A. E., & Oswald, A.J. (1996). Satisfaction and comparison income. Journal of Public Economics, 61, 359-381.

Commercial Bank of Ethiopia Human Resource Management Policy Document

De Souza, R. (2002). Walking upright here: Countering prevailing discourses through reflexivity and methodological pluralism thesis. Massey University, Albany, NZ.

Dessler, G. (1994). Human Resource Management. 6th edition. Prince Hall.

Dessler, G. (2008). Human Resource Management. 12th edition.

Doeringer., and Piore. (1971). Internal Labor Markets and Manpower Analysis. Heath Lexington Books 304

- Duffy, J., Duffy, M., Kibourne, W. E. (2001). A comparative study of resident, family and administrator expectations for service quality in nursing homes. Health CareManagement Review, 26(3), 75-86 2008, from EBSC database
- Edith W. M. Gathungu , Dr. Mike A. Iravo and Prof. G.S.(2015) Namusonge "Effect of Promotion Strategies on the Organizational Commitment of Banking Sector Employees in Kenya" IOSR Journal Of Humanities And Social Science (IOSR-JHSS) Volume 20, Issue 10, Ver. I (Oct. 2015) PP 36-45
- Ferris, G.R. and Judge, T.A. (1991). Personnel/Human Resources Management: A Political

Influence Perspective. Journal of Management 17, pp. 447-488.

Francesconi, Marco (2001) "Determinants and consequences of promotions in Britain."Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, 63(3): 279-310.

Hair J. etal (2007). Multivariate Data Analysis. New Jersey: Person Education, Inc

- Heneman (1989): Human Resource Management. 4th edition. Universal Book Stall-New Delhi
- Heneman, Schwab, Fossum and Dyer. (1989) Personnel/ Human Resource Management. 4th edition.

Ivancevich, (1998) Human Resource Management. 4th edition. New York, Mc Graw-Hill.

Jones, David R. and Gerald H. Makepeace, (1996) "Equal worth, equal opportunities: pay and promotion in an internal labour market." Economic Journal, 106: 401-409.

Kelly-Radford, L. (2001). The revolving door of talent. CEO Magazine, 86-89.

Kular, S. and Gatenby, Mark and Rees, Chris and Soane, Emma and Truss, Catherine, (2008).

Employee engagement: A literature review. Working paper. Kingston Business School.

- Lazear, E.P., & Sherwin R. (1981). Rank-order tournaments as optimum labor contracts. Journal of political Economy 89, 841-864.
- Maksuda Hossain, Abu Md. Abdullah and Shila Farhana. (2012) "Performance Appraisal and Promotion Practices on Private Commercial Bank in Bngladesh: A Case Study from Pubali Bank Ltd. Asian Business Review, Volume 1, Issue 1
- Mirza S.Saiyadain,(2008). Human Resource Management. 4th edition.
- McCue, Kristin, (1996) "Promotions and wage growth." Journal of Labor Economics, 14(2):175-209.
- Michael R. Pergamit and Jonathan R. Veum Working Paper 264 (February, 1995). "What is a Promotion?"U.S. department of labor Bureau of Labor Statistics office of employment research and program development.
- O'Neill, B. (2008). Promotion, Tenure, and Merit-Based Pay: Journal of Extension 46(4), 1.
- Murphy, K. (1985). Corporate performance and managerial remuneration: An empirical analysis, Journal of Accounting and Economics 7, 11-42
- Md. Mohiuddin, (2005). Human Resource Management. Azizia Book Dipo, Dhaka, p.218.
- Hossain M., Abdullah A. and Farhana S.(2013). performance appraisal and promotion practices on private Commercial Bank in Bangladesh: A case study from Pubali Bank
- National Institute of Personnel Management (NIPM) Dec 23, 2016; Human Resource Institute, Kolkata, India
- Pigors, Paul, C.A. Myers and F.T. Malm,(1971). Management of human resources. McGraw Hill Book Company, New York.
- Pergamit, M.R., & Veum, J.R., (1999). What is a promotion? Industrial and Labor Relations Review, 52(4), 581-601.

- Rosenberg, H.R., & Billiopf, G.E., (1983, March 26). Sub-section "Seniority vs. Merit in Promotions" was adapted from "Personnel: Roles of Seniority and Merit," California-Arizona Farm press.
- Rosen, J.M. (1982).Guessing: Reading as prediction. San Francisco, CA: Innovative Learning Strategies.(Review by Shell 1989)
- Rosenbaum, James E. (1979) "Organizational career mobility: promotion chances in a corporation during periods of growth and contraction. " American Journal of Sociology, 85(1): 21-48
- Shields, M.A., & Ward, M. (2001). Improving nurse retention in the National Health Service in England: The impact of job satisfaction on intention to quit. Journal of Health Economics, 20, 677-701.
- Saunders, M. Lewis, P. and Thomhill, a. (2009). Research Methods For Business Students 5th ed. Essex: Pearson Education Limited
- S.D. Geet and A.A. Deshpande,(2008). Elements of Human Resource Management. Nirali Prakashan, Pune, 2008.
- Sicherman, Nachum and Oded Galor, (1990). "A theory of career mobility." Journal of Political Economy, 98(1): 169-192
- Stewman, Shelby, and Suresh L.Konda, (1983) Careers and Organizational Labor Markets:

Demographic Models of Organizational Behavior. American Journal of Sociology, 88:

637-685.

- Yamane, Taro, (1967) Statistics. 2<sup>nd</sup> edition.
- Yirdaw, S. (November, 2012). The intensity of employee engagement to realize organization's vision. A case study in the Commercial Bank of Ethiopia with in Addis Ababa area.

- Yoder, D.(1972) Personnel Management and Industrial Relations. Prentice Hall India Private Limited, New Delhi.
- Zerabruk, Y. (2011). "Causes of Employees job dissatisfaction in the case of Commercial Bank of Ethiopia."

Zaitouni M. (2013). Do we really behave the same way? Assessing the three dimensions of

organizational commitment as antecedents of human resource practices is a non-western

context. Int J Bus Soc Res; 3(5):256-280

## APPENDIX

## SAINT MARY'S UNIVERSITY COLLEGE

#### SCHOOL OF GRADUATE STUDIES

#### SURVEY QUESTIONNAIRE

Dear Respondents:-

The aim of this survey question is to gather data to assess the employee promotion practice of CBE, to assess the policy and procedures of employee promotion, to identify the employee's perception about the over all of promotion practice, to assess the promotion bases of employee promotion practice and to identify problems related to employee promotion practice. Therefore I kindly request you to fill this questionnaire genuinely assuring that the data will be used solely for the intended professional purpose and is subject to ethical rules of research at Saint Mary's University Collage.

Please follow the instructions and answer all questions. Your answers will be treated strictly confidential.

## Part One:- Demographic and other information

Please put tick mark ( $\sqrt{}$ ) in the circle with most closely represents your personal situation.

1. Gender	Male [ ]	Female [ ]				
2. Age	20-29 [ ]	30-39 [ ]	40-49 [ ] A	Above 50 [ ]		
3. Educational qu	alification					
Diploma [ ]	First Deg	gree [ ] Mas	ster's Degree [ ]	other [ ]		
4. Work experience in CBE in years						
0-1[ ]	2-5 [ ]	6-10 [ ]	11-20 [ ]	Above 21[ ]		
5. Your job grade in CBE						
6. Position status	Manag	gement [ ]	Non Manageme	nt (Professional) [		

## Part Two: - Employee promotion policy and procedures survey questions.

Please put tick mark ( $\sqrt{}$ ) in the box corresponding to the option that identifies your level of overall agreement on the true feeling you have on a five point scale where 5 is "strongly agree" and 1 is "strongly disagree".

1

(1=strongly disagree 2=disagree 3=neutral 4=agree 5=strongly agree)

	Promotion Policy and procedures	1	2	3	4	5
7	CBE promote and fill vacant posts at all levels internally, as long as qualified staff exist.					
8	In its internal promotions, CBE stick to the principles of promotion for performance and achievements.					
9	CBE is encouraged me using merit (competency) and fitness to the post.					
10	CBE is giving a priority to women and disabled whenever candidates score equal points.					
11	New employees are eligible for promotion after one-year of service.					
12	Vacancy circulars are timely distributed.					
13	The criteria that are under promotion procedures are acceptable and clearly stated.					
14	The contents of the internal promotion examinations are relevant for my current job position.					

# Part Three:- Please answer the following questions that are related to the employees perception of promotion practice.

Please put tick mark ( $\sqrt{}$ ) in the box corresponding to the option that identifies your level of overall agreement.

(1=strongly disagree 2=disagree 3=neutral 4=agree 5=strongly agree)

Employees perception

1	2	3	4	5

15	I aware of the promotion opportunities in our organization.		Ĩ	
16	The promotion paths are clearly stated.			
17	The exam for promotion is related to job position that I applied.			
18	The internal employee promotion of CBE is clear and transparent.			
19	There is conducive employee promotion practice.			
20	I have equal chance to be promoted in the company.			
21	After the exam I received the feedback.			

Part Four:- Please answer the following questions that are related to the promotion

## bases practices.

22. Based on your thinking which one of employee promotion bases are applied in the

Bank?

Seniority based [ ] Competency based [ ] Both competency and seniority based [ ]

23. Which one of promotion bases are preferred by you for promotion practice of CBE.

Competency based [ ] Seniority based [ ] Both competency and seniority based [ ]

24. During the implementation of promotion bases which major criteria is used by the

bank?

Educational back ground [ ]	Performance appraisal [ ]
Work experience [ ]	Examination and interview []

Part Five:- Please answer the following questions that are related to the problems of

## employee promotion.

25. Do <u>-</u>	you think that there	is bias during promotion of an employee?	
Yes	[]	No [ ]	
26. If yo	our answer to Q.26 i	is yes, what is the reason for bias during the promotion of th	e
emp	bloyee?		
27. Wha	at are the major prot	blems of employee promotion practice?	
28.Wha	t should be done to	avoid the problems of employee promotion practice?	

THANK YOU FOR YOUR COOPERATION